At a Regular Meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors Held in the General District Courtroom, Sussex Judicial Center
On Thursday, November 20, 2008

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT



T. Wayne Birdsong


Charlie E. Caple, Jr.



C. Eric Fly



Wayne M. Harrell



Harris L. Parker


Rufus E. Tyler, Sr.

STAFF PRESENT

Mary E.  Jones, County Administrator

Henry A. Thompson, Sr., County Attorney

Jerry L. Whitaker, Director of Finance

Deborah A. Davis, Assistant to County Administrator

ITEM 1): CALL TO ORDER
The November 20, 2008 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Tyler; the Invocation was offered by Supervisor Birdsong; the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by all.

ITEM 2): APPROVAL OF REGULAR AGENDA
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR PARKER, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Regular Agenda of the November 20, 2008 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby approved as presented.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ITEM 3): APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR PARKER and carried: RESOLVED that the Consent Agenda of the November 20, 2008 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby approved, inclusive of the following:  (1) Warrants and Vouchers in the amount of $451,637.35; (2) Payroll Deduction Checks in the amount of  $132,588.96; (3) Approval of Appropriations for W. T. Riddick, Invoice #26989-5, in the amount of $500.00 for Stony Creek Park; (4) Approval of Appropriation for Virginia Employment Commission, in the amount of $3,086.37 for reimbursable billing, quarter ending September 30, 2008.  

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ITEM 4): STANDING REPORTS
ITEM 4(a): Health Department – absent
ITEM 4(b): Highways, Streets & Roads

Mr. William Richardson, Assistant Resident Administrator, Waverly Residency of the Virginia Department of Transportation reported that paving along Routes 35 and 40 has been completed. There is more work to be done in Wakefield; however the temperature has to be above 50 degrees in order to complete those tasks.
Mr. Richardson also advised the Board that a resolution regarding rural rustic roads requires adoption.  

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors recognizes that Section 33.1-70.1 of the Code of Virginia permits the improvements and hard surfacing of certain unpaved roads deemed to qualify for designation as a Rural Rustic Road; and

WHEREAS, any such road must be located in a low-density development area and have a minimum of 50 vehicles per day, and have no more than 1,000 vehicles per day; and
WHEREAS, the Board of Supervisors of Sussex County, desires to consider whether Route 718 (Pine Tree Road) from Route 735 (Courthouse Road) to 0.7 miles east of Route 735 (Courthouse Road) should be designated as a Rural Rustic Road;  and

WHEREAS, the Board is unaware of pending development that will significantly affect the existing traffic on this road; and

WHEREAS, the citizens that utilize this road have been made aware that this road may be paved with minimal improvements; and

WHEREAS, the Board believes that this road should be so designated due to its qualifying characteristics and will endeavor to retain these characteristics through its comprehensive planning process; and

WHEREAS, this road is in the Board’s six year plan for improvements to the secondary system of state highways.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby designated this road a Rural Rustic Road, and requests that the Residency Administrator for the Virginia Department of Transportation concur in this designation.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the Board requests that this road be hard surfaced and to the fullest extent prudent, be improved within the existing right of way and ditch lines to preserve as much as possible the adjacent trees, vegetation, side slopes, and rural rustic character along the road in their current state.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a certified copy of this resolution be forwarded to the Residency Administrator for the Virginia Department of Transportation.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ITEM 4(c): County Administrator’s Report

ITEM 4(c)1: Animal Control

County Administrator Jones advised that included in the Board packet is a copy of the response letter to Dr. Daniel A. Kovich, DVM, MPH. Also included is a copy of his Summary of Findings/Investigation during the week of October 13, 2008 through October 17, 2008. This report was not available at your last meeting. 

Since the October 16, 2008 meeting, Administration has advertised and received applications for a second part time Animal Shelter Attendant. Staff recommends adding this position until final decisions are made between the County and the Sheriff’s Department. The letter to Dr. Kovich read as follows:
Dear Dr. Kovich:

Thank you for meeting with Sussex County staff on Friday, October 31, 2008, to review your Letter of Notification dated September 22, 2008, and the anticipated response from the County. As indicated during our meeting, some long-term items must be addressed as well as some immediate or short-term items. This corrective plan will provide for both and will include a schedule for implementation.

The County will make every effort to address and correct the items of concern within the fiscal constraints that we are facing at this time. Please review the enclosed information. If you have any questions, please let me know.

Yours truly,

Mary E. Jones

Sussex County Administrator

CORRECTIVE PLAN – SUSSEX ANIMAL SHELTER

Items of Noncompliance                     

(a) The run enclosures have wide gaps that permit passage of small pups. There are not enclosures for the safe confinement of puppies.
Corrective Action: Set aside 3 or 4 runs exclusively for the puppies by the end of November, 2008. Enclose the gaps with appropriate coverings to prevent puppies from entering. To be completed by the end of November 2008.

(b) There is not adequate ventilation in one of the cat rooms.

Corrective Action: Mechanical Contractor (Rawlings) has been contacted and a site visit was made during the week of 11/03/08. Both cat rooms were examined. To allow for air movement, two vents will be placed into the doors of the two cat rooms. This was suggested by the contractor. To be completed by the end of November 2008.

(c) Cat cages do not have solid bottoms. 

Corrective Action: Staff has started the process of reviewing and selecting the material to have solid floors in the cat cages. To be completed by the end of December 15, 2008.

(d) There is not an adequate isolation area, equipped with suitable enclosures, designated strictly for the containment of animals showing signs of potentially contagious disease and/or illness.

Corrective Action: The designated isolation room will contain only supplies and materials for use in that room. To be completed immediately. Cages of different sizes will be purchased and used exclusively for this room. Staff has started the process of researching costs and putting together a schedule for purchase. To be completed by the end of January 2009. 

(e) Custody records completed by the support staff do not consistently include all of the required information and many of the entries are not accurate.

Corrective Action: Ongoing process. Daily and weekly review of custody records by supervisory staff.

(f) The floor coating is cracked and chipped in some areas; there are crevices at the floor /wall junctions throughout the facility.

Corrective Action: Staff is researching the various floor coatings including the cost. A budget and schedule of construction will be prepared for presentation to the County Administrator and Board of Supervisors by December 18, 2008. It is anticipated that work will start in February 2009, which will allow for the removal of animals as needed. If there is a change in the schedule, the State will be notified.

(g) Housing areas are not properly disinfected with sufficient frequency. Waste is not removed with sufficient frequency to minimize animal contact. There is an accumulation of waste matter and debris on the wall and gate surfaces of the enclosures. The addition of a part-time attendant has resulted in some improvement in this area, but the size of the facility and number of animals confined requires an ongoing sanitation effort throughout each day. There is also a significant amount of clutter throughout the facility and this hinders the ability to maintain a clean, dry, and sanitary environment. 

Corrective Action: The County has advertised for an additional part-time attendant to help with the cleaning. It is anticipated that a decision will be made by the end of November 2008. Staff has started the process of removing and reducing the amount of clutter throughout the facility. 

Supervisor Birdsong advised that he believed that at last month’s meeting, the Board had discussed and decided to hire a full time person to be assigned to animal control, and to ask the Sheriff’s Department overseeing the Animal Control Department. In addition, inmates can be used to assist in cleaning the shelter until a final decision is made.
Supervisor Caple stated that the Board and Sheriff need to decide if animal control will be assigned to the Sheriff’s Department.
Chairman Tyler advised that the Board will explore all options; perhaps talk to other agencies, gather needed information and then make an informed decision.

Supervisor Parker stated that animal control department lacks sufficient staff and has for a long time. Another part time position will not be enough to operate the shelter properly.

Supervisor Birdsong stated that the use of inmates more frequently will be a great help.

Sheriff Bell advised that he had been strongly advocating the use of inmates.

County Administrator Jones advised that staff has used inmates in the past to assist with the cleaning of the shelter, but they are not always available.
Supervisor Fly stated that one of the problems we have is the lack of adequate coverage and asked the Board to consider staggering the shift with the current 2.5 employees.
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR PARKER, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby authorizes staff to hire a temporary, part time animal shelter attendant.
Voting aye: supervisors Caple, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: Supervisors Birdsong, Fly

ITEM 4 (c) 2: Economic Development

County Administrator Jones reported the following:

(a) Site Development Workshop

The following individuals attended the workshop on October 30, 2008: Mr. Eugene D. Brittle, IDA, Mr. Charles E. Caple, Jr., Board of Supervisors, Mr. William J. Collins, Virginia’s Gateway Region, Mr. Sanjay Gandhi, Virginia’s Gateway Region, Mr. Wayne M. Harrell, Board of Supervisors, Ms. Mary E. Jones, County Administrator and Mr. George O’N Urquhart, IDA. The group visited two (2) industrial parks, Virginia Regional Commerce Park in Suffolk and a park in Isle of Wight off Route 460. Prince George Electric Cooperative provided the meeting location, van and lunch for the workshop. Representatives from the Virginia Economic Partnership, Virginia’s Gateway Region, Old Dominion Electric Cooperative and Virginia Department of Business Assistance made presentations.  Gateway wants to plan a follow up meeting possibly in December or January.
(b) Sussex Site Visit

Representatives from the State made a site visit to Sussex’s town industrial parks on Wednesday, November 19th. 
(c) 460 Industrial Park

An invitation to bid has been let for cutting the timber on the property. After the November 19th site visit, it was suggested that the County prepare to cut enough timber from the property to build a path, then place signs at both parks.
(d) Tobacco Commission

There is a funding round in the Spring of 2009 that Sussex County can submit a request for funding. Funds can be requested for both parks. There is a copy of a letter dated November 13, 2008 in the Board packet from Neal E. Noyes, Executive Director of the Virginia Tobacco Indemnification and Community Revitalization Commission. Mr. Noyes acknowledged receipt of County Administrator’s Jones letter. The Tobacco Commission is agreeable to a revised end date of April 30, 2009 to allow for the completion of states activities for the US Route 460 Industrial Park Project (Grant #488).
Representatives from Dewberry, the firm working on the Western Industrial Site plans to provide a status report to the Board next month.
ITEM 4(c)3: General Reassessment Services
County Administrator reported that staff has arranged for ads for the General Reassessment to be placed in the Richmond Times Dispatch on Sunday November 16 and again on November 23, 2008.  Responses are due by 4:00 p.m. on December 1, 2008.  

A copy of the RFP is included in the Board packet.
ITEM 4(c)4: OLF Invoice from Kutak Rock, LLP

County Administrator Jones advised that included in the Board’s late agenda packet is a copy of Invoice #1316263 from Kutak Rock, LLP, for legal services rendered by Mr. Barry Steinberg, regarding the outlying landing field project. The invoice is in the amount of $19,621.21.
The Board tabled this item until the December 18, 2008 meeting.

ITEM 4(d): Treasurer’s Report – no report
The statement of money in the banks to the credit of Sussex County as shown by the Treasurer’s books as the close of business October 31, 2008 was $20,322,788.09.  (A copy of the Treasurer’s Report is retained in the November 20, 2008 Board packet).

ITEM 4(e):  Commissioner of the Revenue Report – no report
ITEM 4(f):  Sheriff’s Department Report – no report
ITEM 4(g): Superintendent of Schools - absent
ITEM4(h): Director of Social Services – no report
ITEM 4(i):County Attorney’s Report – no report
ITEM 5: CITIZENS’ COMMENTS 
Comments were heard from the following:

Eileen McAfee – spoke about animal control/shelter


Anne Joyner – spoke about animal control/shelter


Cheryl West – spoke about animal control/shelter


Deborah Marshall – spoke about animal control/shelter


Mary Savedge – spoke about animal control/shelter


Michael Cooke – spoke about animal control/shelter


Keith Blowe – spoke about the Board working together as a team

County Administrator Jones reported that there will be an orientation for citizens’ who wish to become volunteer aides at the Sussex Animal Shelter.  The orientation has been scheduled for Thursday, December 4, 2008 from 9:30 a.m. until 12:00 noon at the County office located at 233 L South County Drive, Waverly VA. Registration can be completed by calling the County Administrator’s Office.
ITEM 6): UNFINISHED BUSINESS
ITEM 6(a): Wakefield Recreation Update

Supervisor Fly reported that the Town of Wakefield is in the process of negotiating to purchase property for a park site.  The Town will use its funds to purchase the property; the $50,000 donation by the County will be used to purchase equipment.
ITEM 6(b): Sussex Historical Society Memorandum of Understanding
County Administrator Jones advised that she met with Mr. Bob Thornton, President of the Sussex Historical Society on November 19, 2008. The members of the Society are reviewing the proposed Memorandum of Understanding and will meet early December. Staff will report at the December 18th meeting. 
ITEM 6(c): Jarratt Volunteer Fire Department

County Administrator Jones reported that on Friday, November 14, 2008, staff spoke with Mr. David Whittington, County Administrator for Greensville County and Mr. Justin Adams, Captain, Jarratt Volunteer Fire Department, via conference call regarding the fire  truck. The funding for the truck is as follows:

                          Sussex County               $200,000.00

                          Greensville County       $200,000.00

                          Jarratt VFD                    $   2,462.00

                                                 Total       $202,462.00

Mr. Whittington requested and staff agreed that Greensville will also be listed on the title. (Greensville has done this with the City of Emporia). Staff requested that Greensville also pay one-half (½) of the insurance cost for the truck. Mr. Whittington agreed to this arrangement, if there are no legal blocks. An estimate for the insurance cost will be provided to Greensville.  The contract for the truck has been signed.

ITEM 7): NEW BUSINESS
ITEM 7(a): Appointments to VA’s Gateway Region Board of Directors

County Administrator Jones reported that Mr. Wayne Harrell and Mr. Sanjay Gandhi are eligible for reappointment to the Virginia’s Gateway Region Board of Directors.  Staff has spoken with both members and they have agreed to serve another term, if reappointed.  The term is for one (1) year.  

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR FLY and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby reappoints Mr. Wayne M. Harrell, Post Office Box 1, Waverly VA 23890 and Mr. Sanjay Gandhi, 11019 Blue Star Highway, Stony Creek, VA to Virginia’s Gateway Region Board of Directors, term expiring September 30, 2009.  
 Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

 ITEM 7(b): Legislative Meeting – December 2, 2008, 9:00 a.m.                                                                                                      

County Administrator Jones reported that a meeting with Senator L. Louise Lucas and Delegate Roslyn C. Tyler has been scheduled for Tuesday, December 2, 2008. The meeting will be held at the Virginia Diner, beginning at 9:00 a.m.  A suggested agenda is included in the packet.  County Administrator Jones reported that to date, sixteen people have notified staff that they would be in attendance.
Animal Care Advisory Committee
Supervisor Fly recommended that the Board create a Citizens Advisory Committee to assist staff in dealing with some animal care issues and concerns.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR FLY, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby establishes an Animal Care Advisory Committee to serve as an advisory board regarding the maintenance and operation of the Animal Shelter and Animal Control Volunteer Program and to make recommendations to the Board of Supervisors on how to improve animal care and control within Sussex County;
FURTHER RESOLVED that Mrs. Anne Joyner shall be appointed the Chairperson and The Honorable T. Wayne Birdsong shall be appointed Vice Chairman.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

ITEM 10): RECESS/ADJOURNMENT
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE seconded by SUPERVISOR PARKER and carried: RESOLVED that the November 20, 2008 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adjourned.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker, Tyler

Voting nay: none

